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SPRINGVALE VILLAGE CARAVAN PARK, HIGH WYCOMBE 

Grievance 

MR A.J. WADDELL (Forrestfield) [9.45 am]: My grievance today is to Hon Troy Buswell, the Minister for 
Housing and Works and the Minister for Commerce. My grievance is about the uncertain future of 
approximately 200 residents, many of whom are over the age of 70 years, who will be faced with possible 
homelessness following the closure of the Springvale Village Caravan Park on Maida Vale Road, High 
Wycombe. I want to take a moment to acknowledge and thank the residents from Springvale Village who have 
come to Parliament today to help members of this house appreciate the seriousness of this issue and to see the 
people whose homes are under threat and who may soon find themselves homeless. 

Springvale Village Caravan Park has existed at its current location for approximately 30 years. Many of the 
residents of Springvale Village have lived there for more than a decade, and some have lived there for more than 
two decades. Springvale Village is a close-knit community, and the residents not only feel safe and secure within 
its boundaries but also are part of the local community and contribute considerably to it. In recent weeks I have 
been inundated by residents who are concerned about their future and where they will live following the 
announcement by the park owner that he wishes to develop the land further and will be closing Springvale 
Village Caravan Park indefinitely. Although the residents have not yet been served with a formal notice of 
eviction, it seems an absolute certainty that they will need to find alternative accommodation within 12 months. 
Some of the residents have begun to make inquiries about what options are available to them. They have learnt 
that the cost of relocating a park home that they have purchased may be in excess of $15 000. That is clearly 
beyond the means of many of these people. The problem is also that even if these residents could afford the cost 
of moving their home, it seems that there are very few areas available within the Perth metropolitan to which 
they could relocate. Very few caravan parks are now taking transportable homes. Another problem is that many 
of the homes at Springvale Village are of such an age that the process of relocating them would destroy the 
home. 

As I have said, many of these residents are elderly. When they moved into Springvale Village, they relied on the 
advice of the local council that there would be a long-term future for them at that park. Needless to say, many of 
these people are now retired and have no significant income. They cannot afford to purchase alternative 
accommodation. As I have said, some of these people could not even afford to relocate their park home if that 
was a viable option. The Western Australian Planning Commission has overridden a council decision to prevent 
the development of this park. That has essentially deprived these residents of their homes, with no compensation 
of any kind. If ever there was a case for some sort of ministerial intervention, this is such a case.  

Mr T.R. Buswell: Did the Western Australian Planning Commission make that decision in relation to the 
modification of the structure plan? 

Mr A.J. WADDELL: Yes. 

Mrs Maureen and Mr Des Campbell have lived at Springvale Village Caravan Park for 26 years and own a three-
bedroom park home. Maureen and her husband consider the park to be their last stop, so to speak. Now they will 
have to find alternative accommodation and start all over again somewhere else. They simply do not have the 
capacity to do that. Mrs Irene and Mr Gerald Eggleston are 81 years and 83 years old respectively. Both suffer 
from osteoarthritis. Mrs Eggleston also has thyroid problems, and Mr Eggleston suffers from mini-strokes 
intermittently. They have lived at Springvale Village for 16 years and have relied on the help of their neighbours 
when necessary. We have been told that alternative accommodation is available for them if they are prepared to 
move to York. However, we are dealing here with people who have significant health issues. To expect these 
people to move that far away from the central medical facilities in the city is not realistic.  

I am sure that many members can understand the utter distress and desperation that the residents are currently 
experiencing. It has affected them financially, emotionally and physically. They feel that they have been stripped 
of all their rights and left in the cold by the system. Mr Kurt Gartner, who lives at the Springvale Village 
Caravan Park visited my electorate office and told one of my staff that he was told that his only option was to 
relocate his park home to a caravan park in Northam. This would give him somewhere to live but he would have 
to separate himself from his family and friends who live in Perth. Why should these people have to remove 
themselves from their community and all the other services they need? 

Members might recall a grievance presented to the Minister for Housing and Works; Commerce by the member 
for Wanneroo, Mr Paul Miles, on 4 December last year regarding the Kingsway Tourist and Caravan Park in 
Madeley. The member for Wanneroo similarly outlined the plight of his constituents, who faced uncertainty 
following an eviction notice served on them on 6 October 2008, nearly a year ago. In that case I understand that 
most of the residents were placed on priority housing lists with Homeswest. This is perhaps one of the solutions 
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that we should be looking at for the residents of Springvale Village Caravan Park. However, I believe that we 
need to do more to protect the homes of these types of residents. 

Many of the residents will feel the loss of their money from investing in park homes most acutely. The sum of up 
to $150 000 for the purchase of a park home is not an amount to be laughed at. One resident who purchased his 
home began living at the caravan park only 11 months ago and was not advised of the potential changes to the 
park. I fear that his investment will now be lost. He cannot resell the property. I also believe that the park clearly 
misrepresented his prospects of long-term accommodation and that the park owners should be responsible for 
any of the loss that the resident incurs as a result. 

I believe that a working party has been looking into this issue. I understand also that it has not reported yet. 
Obviously, I am not privy to any of the solutions that it has come up with. I ask the minister whether he could 
advise the house of what options are becoming available and what alternatives we are looking at. Are we 
opening up additional land to provide space for relocatable homes? Parliament can do certain things that the 
private sector cannot. We can open up areas of land and change zoning areas. 

The current situation leaves our elderly, vulnerable and physically disadvantaged constituents open to confusion 
and, ultimately, can lead them to desperate circumstances. I call on the minister to outline what solutions the 
government can offer these citizens. 

MR T.R. BUSWELL (Vasse — Minister for Commerce) [9.53 am]: I thank the member for Forrestfield for 
raising this issue, particularly as it relates to the Springvale Village Caravan Park. As the member rightly pointed 
out, we have been dealing with the situation involving the Kingsway Tourist and Caravan Park in Madeley, 
which is represented by the member for Wanneroo. This is very serious issue that significantly impacts on the 
quality of lives of people, not the least of which is the stress leading up to a decision about being relocated. I 
understand that the member’s information about the Springvale Village Caravan Park is spot-on. The owners of 
the land applied to have some changes made to the structure plan so that it could be redeveloped as residential 
land. I have the Shire of Kalamunda’s planning services committee note with me. The shire rejected that 
proposal and acknowledged the rights and responsibilities that the local government believed the owners have to 
continue to provide that style of accommodation to the residents, which is admirable. That matter was referred to 
the WA Planning Commission. Unfortunately in this case, the Planning Commission applied the planning law. 
The zoning supported the type of changes that had to be made. Had the Planning Commission refused the 
changes, the developers would have gone to the State Administrative Tribunal and it would have been approved 
anyway. This is a very broad issue that is principally driven by economic factors, as I am sure the member for 
Forrestfield is aware. The value of the land that has traditionally provided this type of accommodation, whether 
it is tourism accommodation in electorates such as mine or more permanent residential accommodation in the 
metropolitan area, is under threat because of economic factors. 
After the member for Wanneroo raised the issue with me last year, I corresponded with the Economics and 
Industry Standing Committee. As the member is aware, it is conducting a significant review of the future of 
caravan parks across Western Australia, if I can put it that way. It is examining all the factors that are impacting 
negatively on the sustainability of caravan parks. Impacts on the tourism industry have been important for the 
residents that the member for Forrestfield is representing and whom the member for Wanneroo has represented 
in the Kingsway Caravan Park. It is having a huge impact on those people. I am well aware of the issues. As the 
Minister for Commerce, I administer the Residential Parks (Long-stay Tenants) Act. The protections that that act 
provided for people in parks—this is not a criticism of anyone involved in the process—did not meet the 
expectations that were created for the residents during the process when that was done. That is just one of those 
things that happened. To put it bluntly, under the act the principal obligation of the landlord is to provide 180 
days’ notice. There are a range of other obligations, too. People from the Department of Commerce will shortly, 
if not today, engage with the residents of Springvale. However, they can only apply the provisions of that act and 
ensure that the residents’ rights under that legislation are being respected. We will definitely do that. However, 
that will not change the fact that if the landlord goes through the proper processes and gives 180 days’ notice, the 
residents may have to move. This is a significant issue. 
As I said, there are economic factors at play that are making it more likely that there will be more closures such 
as this one. What is the government doing in response? The committee is reviewing the situation. My view is 
that the government will have to own a series of caravan parks to help these types of people. We will not operate 
them. That would simply take the value of land out of the equation. Let me rephrase that—the caravan parks 
would not be government owned; they would be caravan parks that are operated on government land. That 
would take the pressures of land values out of the equation. I will not presuppose the outcomes of the committee 
but I suspect that that is what will happen. The member for Forrestfield talked about the working group. This is 
an issue for the Department of Commerce and, with regard to affordable housing, for the Department of 
Housing. We are doing a lot more work on determining how to provide affordable housing choices that include 
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park home accommodation. I have visited a number of park homes. They differ, but they all provide something 
unique for the people who choose to live there. That type of accommodation should be part of the social housing 
mix. That is something that the department is working on. We are trying to get our heads around some of the 
tenure arrangements that do not quite fit the traditional social housing models, but I am confident that we will get 
there. 
Another important thing that we have been doing is trying to locate alternative accommodation sites for people. 
The Western Australian Planning Commission has been working hard on that and it has identified four sites. 
Work is being done on those four sites. I understand that there are two sites in Whiteman, which is probably in 
the member for West Swan’s electorate, a site in Kenwick and a site in Huntingdale. By my best estimates, they 
are reasonably close to the areas that the member talked about. We will progress the development of those 
alternative sites. However, there has been some initial resistance from statutory planning authorities, be they 
state government, local government or both. I suspect that those alternative sites may well meet some local 
resistance as we try to impose an outcome on people that was not necessarily predicted in the original plans from 
which people bought houses. However, we are actively pursuing the establishment of alternative sites and 
engaging with the Cities of Swan and Gosnells. That process is ongoing. Unfortunately, I am not in a position to 
provide the member with a more secure time line of when those sites are likely to be made available. I am happy 
to commit with my colleague the Minister for Planning—I am sure that he will not mind—to do more work and 
get some more significant time lines for the member. 

The member for Forrestfield made the point that the owner of the property is yet to serve notice on the residents. 
The Department of Commerce will engage with the residents as soon as it is convenient. In our dealings with 
Kingsway Tourist and Caravan Park, we discovered that it is important to become involved on the ground very 
early on. If that has not happened today, it will happen next week. However, as I said, the limits are the 
framework set by the act, which is effectively the need to give 180 days’ notice. We will do that. At a broader 
level, we are working on finding alternative sites. I will provide the member with better timing estimates of that. 
I am fundamentally aware of the stress that these types of situations put on people and of the importance of 
continuing to provide these types of accommodation options. We will do everything we can to assist the 
residents through this process in the short term and in the longer term by providing accommodation options on 
government-owned land.  
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